
MINUTES OF THE MEETING of the Toronto Police Services Board held on NOVEMBER 22, 1999 at 1:30 PM in the Auditorium, 40 College Street, Toronto, Ontario.


PRESENT:
Norman Gardner, Chairman

Jeff Lyons, Vice Chair

Sylvia Hudson, Member 

Mel Lastman, Member

Olivia Chow, Member

Emilia Valentini, Member

Sandy Adelson, Member



ALSO PRESENT:
David J. Boothby, Chief of Police

Albert Cohen, City Legal Department

Deirdre Williams, Board Administrator



 #464
The Minutes of the Meeting held on OCTOBER 19, 1999 were approved.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#465. WOMEN'S NORTH AMERICAN POLICE SOCCER CHAMPIONSHIPS
Detective Tracey Cook, Captain of the Toronto Police Service Women’s Soccer Team and several team members made a presentation to the Board in apprecication of the financial assistance provided to the 1999 Toronto Police Service Youth Soccer Camp and to Service members who competed in the 1999 Women’s North American Police Soccer Championships.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#466. NATIONAL PAROLE BOARD PRESENTATION 
The Board was in receipt of the following report JUNE 30, 1999 from Simonne Ferguson, Regional Director, National Parole Board:

Ms. Ferguson and Barry Turnbull, member, National Parole Board, were in attendance and made a presentation to the Board on the parole process in Canada.  They discussed the application process and the manner in which applications are reviewed and approved as well as support mechanisms available to inmates upon leaving federal penitentiaries.

The Board received the foregoing report and extended its appreciation to Ms. Ferguson and Mr. Turnbull for making a presentation to the Board.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#467. COMMUNITY ACTION POLICING (C.A.P.)
The Board was in receipt of the following report NOVEMBER 2, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



Community Action Policing (C.A.P.)

RECOMMENDATION:

1)
THAT the Board receive this report for information; and 





2)
THAT the Board forward a copy of the attached report to the City of Toronto Policy and Finance Committee for their information.

BACKGROUND:

With the reduction in staffing levels in recent years, the Toronto Police Service has faced a difficult challenge to deliver policing services to communities across the city. 

This challenge has been further magnified by the requirement to assign on- duty police officers to approximately eight hundred special events, parades, and demonstrations held yearly in the downtown core representing approximately thirty five thousand hours of policing time.  Officers are re-deployed from their assigned neighbourhoods and communities to cover these events.

The urgency to meet this challenge is reflected in concerns from City Councillors that “people do not see enough police officers in their community, and are unable to enjoy public places in certain problem areas because of criminal activities including; drug trafficking, prostitution, youth gangs and disorderly behaviour.  Used condoms and needles can be found lying around in parks where children are meant to play”.
In an effort to address present concerns the Service in the 1998 and 1999 budget submissions to City Council included a two million dollar request as part of a strategic plan for target policing and transitional staffing. 

City Council did not approve this request in 1998, and during submissions in  April 1999, Council reached an impasse and the funding was not approved for 1999. 

Mayor Mel Lastman wished to further explore the challenges to the Police Service recognizing the importance of meeting the policing needs of communities city-wide. He moved that this issue be taken from Council, and be assigned to a newly established Safer City Task Force for review which was to report back to Council. 

Safer City Task Force

City Council established the Safer City Task Force on April 28, 1999, to ensure a safer city for all residents and visitors.  Part of the Task Force’s responsibility was to review the deployment strategy for police officers assigned to special events and demonstrations, especially in the central area of Toronto.

Additionally, Council requested that the Task Force review the deployment of police officers where needed in problem areas, the issues of community safety and tourism; and report on how and where funds for target policing could be used.

Members of the Task Force included, Mayor Mel Lastman, Chairman of the Task Force, the Mayor’s Special Assistants Sean Goetz-Gadon and Anthony Rossi, Chief of Staff Rod Phillips, Councillors Norm Gardner, Kyle Rae, Brian Ashton and Bas Balkissoon, Deputy Chief Michael Boyd and Sergeant Tom Russell of Central Field Command, Parks and Recreation Director John MacIntyre and the Manager of Licencing and Municipal Standards, Frank Weinstock.

The Task Force acknowledged the concerns of Council members regarding constituents’ complaints about the lack of police visibility in their communities and the fear of criminal and disorderly behaviour in their parks.

The Task Force also accepted that these issues are magnified during the spring and summer months, when demands on police resources are highest.  In particular, they acknowledged the commitment of time and human resources that the Toronto Police Service devotes to the multitude of special events, parades, festivals and demonstrations held annually. 

The Task Force concluded that there was an urgent need to supplement the City’s existing safety initiatives in the summer of 1999.  To meet those needs, the Task Force recommended that Toronto City Council support the Community Action Policing project, (C.A.P.) consisting of target policing and community safety initiatives.  The Community Action Policing project builds on the previous consultation and recommendations made in the Toronto. My City. A Safe City report released in February of 1999.

Target Policing (C.A.P.)

The purpose of high visibility target policing is to provide immediate relief to a neighborhood or community.  The Toronto Police Service experience has been that this short term, tactical approach using a highly visible concentration of officers in an area, is a quick, effective way to improve the quality of life in the community by reducing crime and disorder and enhancing public safety. This approach however, must be combined with a long-term maintenance plan in collaboration with the Big Five partners if short-term gains are to lead to long term solutions in these areas.

The Task Force requested funding of $1.8 million for 1999 to implement high visibility target policing projects utilizing teams of officers on foot, bicycle and in patrol vehicles, where appropriate.  The officers participating in the project were called back from days off and paid overtime for their duties, consistent with contractual agreements.

Council Approval

On July 7, 1999, City Council approved the following in a vote of 53 to 1:

(1) Approval of the Community Action Policing (C.A.P) project as proposed by the Safer City Task Force for an eleven week period during the summer of 1999 (July 15 to Sept. 30), and that upon completion, the Safer City Task Force report the findings back to Toronto City Council; 

(2) endorsement of the co-operative effort of the Big Five partners as a key element of the Community Action Policing project; including the Parks and Recreation Division, and the Community and Neighbourhood Services Department;

(3) endorse the creation of a new reserve fund, Safer City Initiatives, with total funding of $3.5 million emanating from excess one time 1998 revenues; and the costs incurred by the Toronto Police Service of $1,820,000; the Economic Development, Culture and Tourism Department of $90,000 and the Community Action Policing project proposal as outlined in this report be charged to this reserve fund to a maximum of $2,000,000; and

(4) the appropriate City Officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary action to give effect to the above recommendations.

Community Action Policing (C.A.P) Partners

The effectiveness of this approach required co-ordination with other City Departments and community partners.  Police Unit Commanders consulted with the Big Five partners and ensured that they were involved in the development and implementation of the program. 

A further $180,000 was allocated as part of the C.A.P program to the City Parks and Recreation Division and the Community Services Department, to provide increased staffing resources and to strengthen existing community safety projects.  This component of the project focused on physical and social safety audits for the impacted neighbourhoods. 

a) Big Five

The Big Five include the residential and business community, government and social agencies, politicians, media and the police.  An example of discussions already ongoing with the Big Five partners include various city departments such as; Parks and Recreation Division and the Community and Neighborhood Service Department who worked together to identify shelter space as a viable alternative to people camping and sleeping in parks and city spaces.

Community Action Policing  (C.A.P) Project Details

During the past two years, the Toronto Police Service has moved towards the implementation of a process called Strategic Crime Management. This process helps to identify crime, public safety and disorder problems at an early stage, and assists in prioritizing these problems and developing strategies for the coordinated deployment of resources. The thrust of Strategic Crime Management is crime prevention, aimed at reducing victimization.

The Community Action Policing project was designed around the principles of the Strategic Crime Management process to implement high visibility target policing projects city-wide, utilizing teams of officers on foot, bicycle and when appropriate, in police vehicles.  City-wide, all seventeen police divisions participated in the project and recorded a seven-step process of analysis and implementation using a standardized Crime Management Strategy form.  

These seven steps were:

· problem analysis

· target area analysis

· strategy details

· measurement

· maintenance

· final assessment

· summary of results

Each of the above seven steps included sub-categories that assisted the divisions in collaborating with their local communities in addressing priorities of concern.  Each division is in the process of finalizing these forms for reporting back to City Council at the end of November 1999.

C.A.P. Structure (All Divisions)

In general, each division was provided with the financial resources to pay a team consisting of one Sergeant and seven Constables to work six hours at a time, four evenings per week for eleven weeks.  These officers, called back from scheduled days off, were paid overtime rates consistent with their contractual working agreement.  Call-backs were filled on a voluntary basis and officers retained the right to decline.

Unit Commanders had complete autonomy and flexibility to alter the size and deployment characteristics of the team to best address the problem they faced.  The experience however, was that most Unit Commanders found the original team description and deployment of officers in the late evenings, four nights per week to be most effective.

In addition, the following supplemental resources were applied in the downtown core:

No.’s 14, 51 and 52 Divisions 

No.’s 14, 51 and 52 Divisions were provided with twice the financial resources to call-back two teams of officers.  These divisions have historically (and presently) experienced the highest concentrations of street crime, disorder issues, and pedestrian traffic in the city.

Parks Teams

A mobile team consisting of one Sergeant and three Constables on bicycles, were deployed nightly to patrol the parks (adjacent) to the downtown core and were available for deployment elsewhere if required.  The team however, was utilized primarily in the downtown area and was not called out across the city.

Target Squad

This squad was composed of one Senior Officer, four Sergeants and twenty Constables.  Twelve officers patrolled on foot, six patrolled on bicycle and six patrolled on motorcycles.  The squad was deployed at various times throughout the eleven weeks to strategic locations in the downtown core.  The purpose was to supplement the activities of the parks and divisional teams and to create a lasting impression of police presence within the greater community.

The Target Squad was also available for re-deployment to other areas in the city, but were utilized primarily in the downtown core.

Project Leader

Deputy Chief Michael Boyd assigned stewardship of the C.A.P. program in Central Field Command to Inspector Randal Munroe of No. 51 Division.  Inspector Munroe’s responsibilities included, but were not limited to:

· Operational Commander for the supplemental Target Squad

· Co-ordinate Central Field Command divisional strategies

· Co-ordinate budget expenditures and requests related to C.A.P.

· Co-ordinate and collaborate with government agencies and other Big Five partners.

· Address media and general requests for information relating to C.A.P.

Although Inspector Munroe co-ordinated most corporate issues relating to C.A.P. for Central Field Command and Area Field Command through his office, all operational strategies implemented at the divisional level were the responsibilities of each Unit Commander.

Activities and Strategies

All Unit Commanders ensured that the local Community Police Liaison Committees and other Big Five partners were consulted and involved in the implementation of the project.

The strategy at each site was tailored to meet the demands of the problem and flexible enough to adjust or move to another problem if required.  Most problems focused on drug trafficking, prostitution, disorderly conduct and related criminal activity.  These problems were beyond the scope of one or two neighbourhood officers to control, and required a co-ordinated team approach.

In general, each division deployed their team of uniform officers into the target area to provide a high visibility patrol on foot, bicycle and vehicle (where appropriate).  Officers were instructed to apply their community policing skills to make contact, communicate and develop trust with the community in the target areas.  The stop and chat activity provided valuable information and insight towards understanding the problems in the area and identifying potential solutions.

Officers were further instructed that C.A.P. was not a zero tolerance program and that each officer retained the discretion to deal with the problem in ways that they deemed appropriate.  Consequently, officers were not restricted to one approach and were encouraged to involve their community partners.  Officers were told that if enforcement was the appropriate method of dealing with the problem then enforcement should be applied.

Positive community and race relations and collaborative partnerships were stressed as desirable outcomes of the program.  This program was not meant to be a short-term solution, but was the first step in building towards long term solutions through maintenance plans linked to daily police operations.

The following figures represent a snap shot of police activities for the eleven-week project:

Business Contacts
Residential Contacts
Street Contacts 

(208 cards)
Provincial Offences (Pot’s)
Arrested Persons

Central Field 
Central Field
Service-wide
Service-wide
Service-wide







7,264
10,336
24,994
4,089
955

Outcomes

The objective of the C.A.P. program was to improve the quality of life in the community by reducing crime, reducing disorder and enhancing public safety. 

The evaluation of the program relies on quantitative and qualitative measurements designed to show what changes occurred in the target environment during the C.A.P. time period compared to the same period in 1998.

Most of the quantitative data has been captured for analysis and evaluation showing police activities and information impacting on the community.  The qualitative information is still being collected from community surveys. Final evaluations from all measurements will be available for review in the final report due to City Council in the last week of November.

Some of those measurements include but are not limited to:

Quantitative (numbers of)

· Reported crimes 

· Arrests 

· Provincial Offence Notices

· Person’s contact cards (208’s)

· residents using parks and open spaces 
Qualitative (survey results)

· Reduced crime and fear of crime

· Reduced disorder

· Enhanced public safety

· Improved environment

· Community involvement

Seven Crime Indicators

The Toronto Police Service, Statistics Canada and the Federal Bureau of Investigation in the United States use seven reported “impact” crimes as a global-indicator of the criminal environment in a geographic area.

These seven reported crimes are:

· Murder

· Sexual Assault

· Assault

· Robbery

· Break and Enter

· Auto Theft

· Theft Over

What is interesting and important to note is that the C.A.P. program focused primarily on street disorder such as drug trafficking, prostitution and related criminal behaviours. The C.A.P. program not only had a positive impact on those things but it had a residual impact on the seven crime indicators showing a 13.8% reduction city-wide.  

Preliminary outcomes based on reported crimes indicate a significant reduction in crime during the C.A.P. time frame compared to the same period in 1998. Further, there is anecdotal evidence to indicate that the project had a positive impact in the community and for the Police Service as well.

Preliminary analysis indicates the following quantitative results:

13.8% reduction in reported crimes city wide

20.0% reduction in reported crimes in the downtown core 

Certain areas of the city experienced much higher reductions in crimes that the C.A.P. program focused on including but not limited to:

· 30.0% reduction in Assaults in 52 Division 
(Core of the city)


· 24.0% reduction in Robbery in 55 Division  
(East of the Don River)

· 49.0% reduction in B & E in 11 Division

(West of Lansdowne)

· 17.0% reduction in Auto Theft in 42 Division
(Scarborough)

· 40.0% reduction in Robbery in 23 Division
( North Etobicoke)


Preliminary information indicates the following qualitative results:

Community

· Improved communication and commitment  with community partners

· Improved feeling of safety among residents in target areas

· Improved environments in and around business premises

· Improved environments in and usage of parks for area residents

· Valuable insight into community concerns and priorities

Police Service

For the Toronto Police Service, the C.A.P. project was a morale booster.  Many of the officers assigned to the C.A.P. program were assigned to Primary Response Mobile Patrol and due to operational requirements did not have the job flexibility to focus on one problem for long before being called away to respond to another call for service.

During the C.A.P. program these officers were assigned to areas and duties that they ordinarily would not have the opportunity to focus on.  This has provided officers with valuable insights into community policing and the importance of developing contact, communication and trust in the community.  

Further, many of the officers who were assigned to the Target Squad did not ordinarily work in the downtown core.  This assignment brought officers together from across the city and provided many with a diverse experience.  It added value to their understanding of community policing and the different problems, approaches and solutions that other officers have been exposed to.

Partnerships

During the initial planning for the C.A.P program, a number of city services were approached with a view to establishing and strengthening partnerships. 

In order for the program to reach full potential, a co-ordination of services was clearly indicated. Members of the Service met with Ms. Shirley Hoy, Commissioner of Community Services, Mr. John Jagt, Director of Hostel Services and Mr. John Macintyre, Director of Parks and their respective staff. A holistic approach to public concerns was established through multiple service delivery. New and strengthend partnerships have endured beyond the eleven weeks of operational police activity.

Complaints

There has been some media attention given to “professional” activists such as the Ontario Coalition Against Poverty (OCAP). They have complained in general terms that the C.A.P. program was abusive, targeting the homeless and that C.A.P. funds would have been better spent on social programs.

Professional Standards records indicate that there has been a slight decrease of 0.5% in citizen’s complaints this year compared to 1998.  A check of divisions indicated that there was one complaint filed regarding the conduct of Toronto Police Officers assigned to the C.A.P. program.

This is significant given that approximately seven hundred officers were assigned to this program weekly, recording contact cards with approximately 25,000 individuals. 

Budget

The Toronto Police Service came in under budget on the C.A.P. program by $65,000.00 of the $1.8 million dollars assigned to the C.A.P. program.    

C.A.P. Impact on Court Costs

During the development of the C.A.P. program, questions and concerns arose as to the impact that the C.A.P. program might have on court costs not anticipated and budgeted for in premium pay.

This issue needs further analysis and evaluation to determine the impact, and will form part of the report and submission for the year 2000 budget. 

Operating Intentions for C.A.P. 2000

It is the intent of the Toronto Police Service to make submissions for continuing the program in the year 2000.  However, this requires further analysis and evaluation for inclusion as part of the operating proposal in the year 2000 budget submissions.  Finer details such as program duration need to be discussed and evaluated.  

Conclusion

The Community Action Policing program has been a tremendous success for the communities served by the Toronto Police Service and all of the partners involved. Through collaborative partnerships the Toronto Police Service has met the C.A.P. objective, that being to:

“Improve the quality of life in the community by reducing crime, disorder and

 enhancing public safety.”

Already community members working with local Police Divisions are discussing how, when and where the C.A.P. program should be implemented next year.  The Toronto Police Service supports the theme of these discussions and intends to make budget submissions for continuing this program in the year 2000.

The C.A.P. funding has allowed the Toronto Police Service to provide an increased and sustained uniform presence to multiple target areas across the city, while continuing to address all other daily demands for police resources including the requirement to police special events, parades and demonstrations.

Deputy Chief Michael Boyd, Central Field Command (8-5015) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

Mayor Mel Lastman provided his comments to the Board about the positive results of the Community Action Policing program.

The following persons were in attendance and made deputations to the Board:

1. Sam Godfrey *



Parkdale Community Legal Services

2. Laura Cowan *



Street Health

3. Kathy Hardill *



Toronto Disaster Relief Committee

4. Maureen Thompson *



Regent Park Community Health Centre

5. Susan Piggott *



St. Christopher House

6. Margarita Mendez *



Community Social Planning Council

7. Sheena Scott & Mary Birdsell *



Justice for Children & Youth

8. Rick Zerr *



Committee to End Targetted Policing

9. Jeff Rice *



Youth Link Inner City

10. Carol Ann Barr *



The Squeegee Working Youth Mobilization (S.W.Y.M.)

11. Victor Willis *



Parkdale Activity – Recreation Centre

* written submission also provided

Deputy Chief Michael Boyd, Central Field Command, and Inspector Randy Munroe, No. 52 Division, were also in attendance and made a presentation to the Board.  They advised that a final report on the results of CAP program community evaluation surveys would be forwarded to the Board for the December 9, 1999 meeting.

The Board considered the following Motion:

THAT, in the year 2000, the CAP program be expanded to a term of 16 weeks, specifically June 1 – September 30, 2000, at a cost of $2.9 million.

The Board discussed the foregoing and subsequently approved the following Motions:

1. THAT the deputations be received;

2. THAT the written submissions provided by the deputants be referred to the Chief of Police for review;

3. THAT the Chief of Police provide the Board with a further report on the following:

(a)
response to issues raised in the deputants’ written submissions

(b) any deployment changes that may have occurred so that CAP officers were assigned to work in familiar areas

(c) the types/number of tickets issued and charges laid and their results, e.g. convictions, charges withdrawn, etc.

(d) response to allegations that CAP officers seized personal property e.g. sleeping bags;

4. THAT the Chief of Police, or a designate on his behalf, meet with vulnerable groups or their representatives in an attempt to resolve some of the conflicts raised by the deputants regarding the CAP program;

5. THAT the foregoing report be approved;

6. THAT social service agencies in the City of Toronto be consulted with regard to any future CAP initiatives;

7. THAT the Board approve the expansion of the CAP program in the year 2000 to a term of 16 weeks from June 1 to September 30 at a cost of $2.9 million;

8. THAT the Board request the City of Toronto Policy & Finance Committee to approve an additional $2.9 million in operating funds to support the year 2000 CAP program; and

9. THAT consideration of the structure of the year 2000 CAP program be deferred until the Board has received the Chief’s final report in December and the additional report requested in Motion #3 .
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#468. RADIO SYSTEM RE-ENGINEERING PRESENTATION
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 27, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



RADIO SYSTEM RE-ENGINEERING PRESENTATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board receive a brief presentation on the status of the joint Police / Fire project to implement an integrated radio communications system.

BACKGROUND:

At its meeting of November 19, 1998, the Board approved an expenditure of $2,700,000 as a down payment on the $34,500,000 capital project to implement an integrated radio system for the Toronto Police Service and the Toronto Fire Service (Minute #498/98 refers). At its meeting of March 26, 1999, the Board was given a brief presentation on the project plan and implementation strategy (Minute #108/99 refers). A further brief presentation will be provided on the status of this project.

Superintendent William Holdridge, Unit Commander of Communications Services (8-8870) and Mr. Larry Stinson, Director, Information Technology Services (8-7550) will be in attendance at the Board meeting on November 22, 1999 to respond to any questions in this respect.

Supt. William Holdridge, Communications Services, and Larry Stinson, Information Technology Services, made a brief presentation on the status of the joint police/fire project to implement an integrated radio communications system.

Staff Inspector Emory Gilbert, Communications Centre, was in attendance and made a presentation to the Board.

The Board received the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#469. DISABLED PARKING LAWS, REGULATIONS AND BYLAWS
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 12, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



DISABLED PARKING LAWS, REGULATIONS AND BYLAWS

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board receive the following report for information.

BACKGROUND:

This report is in response to the following motions of the Toronto Police Services Board at its meeting of September 23, 1999 (Board Minute #391/99 refers).

THAT the Chief of Police report on enforcement of accessible signage and parking on private property.

Enforcement of Disabled Parking Spaces on Private Property

The Parking Enforcement Unit has a voluntary Municipal Law Enforcement Officer program that addresses private property enforcement.  Under this program, private property owners enter into an agreement with a Municipal Law Enforcement Agency, approved by the Chief of Police, to provide enforcement of parking bylaws at that specific property address.  Upon entering into this agreement, the Municipal Law Enforcement Agency approaches the Parking Enforcement Unit to request permission to provide enforcement services at this address.  The Parking Enforcement Unit then ensures that the signage on the property is posted in accordance with all of the relevant bylaws. If the signage, and other bylaw requirements are met, the Parking Enforcement Unit then accepts the property into the program and permission is granted for the Municipal Law Enforcement Agency to commence enforcement of the bylaws, including private property, disabled, and fire route offences.

The Service’s Parking Enforcement Officers do random enforcement of disabled parking spaces on private property while on routine patrol.  This enforcement involves situations where a person has parked in a clearly signed disabled space without displaying a disabled person’s parking permit.  

Enforcement to Ensure Compliance with City Bylaws Pertaining to Disabled Parking Spaces / Signage on Private Property

Enquiries were made in February 1999 at the request of Mr. Parker, to determine who within the City of Toronto was responsible for ensuring that private property owners complied with the various laws requiring them to provide properly signed disabled parking spaces.   It was found that if the property had a “development agreement” filed with the City, then it was the Building Department’s responsibility to ensure that the building and the property complied with all relevant bylaws, including the requirement to supply properly signed disabled parking spaces.  If a “development agreement” was not filed with the City, then it was not the building inspector’s responsibility to ensure compliance. 

In cases where a property is registered and approved for enforcement under the Municipal Law Enforcement Program, the Parking Enforcement Unit would ensure property owners were in compliance with the Municipal Bylaws prior to approval being granted.  Further, the Parking Enforcement Unit conducts routine inspections of all participating properties.  Currently, there are in excess of 15,000 properties with this status in the City of Toronto. 

Upon close examination of this issue, it is clear that no one has readily accepted the overall responsibility for ensuring that all private property owners comply with disabled signage legislation.  Although, the Parking Enforcement Unit’s, Parking Enforcement Officers do issue parking infraction notices to offending vehicles on private property, they can only do so if the disabled parking space is properly signed and meets all the bylaw requirements listed in the Toronto Municipal Code.

In the proposal for the new “Accessible Parking Services Unit,” this issue was addressed.  This Unit will assume responsibility for the issue and will work co-operatively with the disabled community and other stakeholders to identify various properties that are lacking sufficient signage.  It is expected that the Unit will be operational by December 1st, 1999.

THAT data compilation of capitulation, court requests and decisions be provided.

This item should be referred to Mr. Bryan Kerr, Manager Provincial and Parking Offences, City of Toronto, Parking Tag Operations for response.
Gerald Parker, President, Beyond Ability International, was in attendance and made a deputation to the Board.

Sergeant Brian Keown and P.C. Scott Baptiste, Parking Enforcment Unit, were also in attendance and discussed the role and responsibility of the new Parking Enforcement Disability Liaison Unit.  Board Member Sylvia Hudson agreed to participate on its Steering Committee on behalf of the Board.

The Board received the foregoing report and approved the following Motions:

1.
THAT Mr. Parker’s deputation be received;

2. THAT recommendation no. 4 of the original written submission by Mr. Parker which refers to a request for data compilation of capitulation, court requests and decisions be received by the Board; and

3. THAT the Board request the City of Toronto Transportation Department to explore the feasibility of providing accessible parking signage compliance on private property beyond the existing MLEO program in order to accurately determine the associated issues and extent of necessary action required by the Toronto Police Service.
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#470. REQUEST FOR TORONTO PARKING AUTHORITY PASSES FOR BOARD MEMBERS
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 28, 1999 from Jeffery Lyons, Vice Chair:

I have asked Alex Heisey, who is the Chair of the Toronto Parking Authority, to grant a request to provide parking passes to members of the Toronto Police Services Board.

I found that after the last meeting I paid for parking.  On other occasions attending meetings involving sub-committees, of which I am either a representative or Chair, I have also incurred parking expenses.

Mr. Heisey has advised me that if we pass a resolution at a Board meeting they would take this matter to their own Board and probably adopt the same.

Accordingly, I would suggest that this placed on the Policy & Budget Committee or brought immediately to the Police Services Board.

The Board agreed to send a request to the Chair of the Toronto Parking Authority to issue parking passes to members of the Toronto Police Services Board.
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#471. COMMUNITY DONATION - FURNISHINGS FOR NO. 42 DIVISION VICTIM INTERVIEW ROOM
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 15, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



DONATION OF FURNISHINGS FOR 42 DIVISION VICTIM INTERVIEW ROOM

RECOMMENDATION:

1) 
THAT the Board approve a donation of various office equipment, furniture and children’s toys valued at approximately $3,864.92, from Human Resources Canada Student Youth, and;  





2)
THAT the Board approve a donation of carpeting and window blinds valued at approximately $425.00 from Home Depot – Scarborough. 

BACKGROUND:

In 1998, No. 42 Division investigated 216 sexual assaults.  Since January 1, 1999, to the date of this report, there have been 143 sexual assaults investigated.  The vast majority of victims are female, and over half are under the age of 16.  In June of 1999, recognizing the need for specialized investigators and the increased need for sensitivity in cases of sexual assault and child abuse, a Sexual Assault/Child Abuse sub-unit was created.  The sub-unit consists of one Detective and 8 Detective Constables.

Although No. 42 Division is one of the newer stations, proper facilities for interviewing victims of sexual assault, child abuse and domestic assaults were not available.  Previously, victims were interviewed in an office style environment, which was not conducive to the handling of such matters.

Number 42 Division required a Victim Interview Room that was comfortable and calming to victims of crime.  The location, layout and furnishing of such a room are very important to the feeling of security to a victim.

In June, 1999, personnel from the No. 42 Division Sexual Assault/Child Abuse Squad met with; Mr. Ron Beleno (Human Resources Canada Student Youth Centre), Ms. Amanda Hartly (Victim Witness Assistance Program – Scarborough Courts), Mr. John Sandeman (Manager – T.P.S. Video Services) and Mr. Steve Kennedy (T.P.S. Radio & Electronics). The purpose of the meeting was to establish a properly furnished and equipped Victim Witness Interview Room at No. 42 Division.  Mr. Steve Kennedy has confirmed that the specification of the proposed equipment meets the Service standards in both terms of performance, support and maintenance.

The Human Resource Canada Student Youth Centre is a federally funded organization with a mandate to assist youth and develop community awareness on youth issues. The Centre appreciated the fact that a number of victims associated with this initiative are youth.  They donated a number of items to furnish the newly created Victim Interview Room, located at No. 42 Division.  

The following is a list of items donated:

1 
Sofa

1 
Chair

1 
Coffee table

1 
20” TV/VCR

1
Floor Lamp 

1
Video Camera

3
Lavalear microphones;


and; a quantity of toys for child victims.  

The total value of this donation is approximately  $3,864.92.

Home Depot, on Milner Avenue, Scarborough, was approached regarding the aesthetics of the Interview Room.  They also became interested in the initiative and donated carpeting and window blinds.  The total value of their donation is $425.00.

Number 42 Division is committed to assisting victims of crime, especially violent crime.  The creation of a Victim Witness Interview Room has enabled No. 42 Division to focus on the victim, especially when the victim is a member of a group at special risk.

This request meets the criteria as outlined in Policy Directive 18-08, entitled  

“Donations”.

A corporate tax receipt is not required.

Superintendent James Bamford, Unit Commander of No. 42 Division (808-4214) will be in attendance to answer questions, if necessary.

The Board approved the foregoing.
THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#472. RACE RELATIONS SUBCOMMITTEE - OCTOBER 25, 1999 MEETING
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 27, 1999 from Norman Gardner, Chairman:

SUBJECT:



POLICE SERVICES BOARD'S RACE RELATIONS SUBCOMMITTEE - MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 25,1999 MEETING

RECOMMENDATIONS:

1.
That the Board receive the minutes from the sub-committee.

2. That the Police Services Board convene an outreach seminar within a reasonable time; in conjunction with the Community Policing Support Unit and the Employment Unit, focussing on police recruitment and Police Foundation courses, involving aboriginal Chiefs and Elders for the purpose of encouraging and supporting such initiatives in an endeavour to interest and involve young aboriginals, who reside within this jurisdiction, in policing careers.





3.
That the Ministry of the Solicitor General consult with the Toronto Police Services Board’s Sub Committee on Race Relations with regard to the development of their handbook on mental illness.

BACKGROUND:

The Race Relations Subcommittee met on October 25, 1999 to discuss the following items:

1. Selection Criteria and Applicant Fee

2. Outstanding Items

3. Other Business

4. Next Meeting(s) 

Selection Criteria and Applicant Fee
Police Constable Frank Lim, Employment Unit,  made a presentation to the sub-committee that informed them of how a diverse team from the TPS outreaches to the community in order to attract applicants from a diverse background.  The sub-committee was advised that next year the Service will be hiring between 325 and 500 officers.

The subcommittee was also advised about the new “Police Foundation” training.  This is a college-accredited program that people wishing to become police officers will have to take.  This new mandated training will take effect May 2000.  The subcommittee had a number of questions and concerns about the new “Police Foundation” training.  For example, concerns have been raised by the Chief’s Black Community-Police Consultative Committee (see appendix 1).

Toronto Police currently attend career days at high schools (starting at grade 9) to encourage teens to consider policing as a career.  At these career days the Service tells students about the Police Foundation.

In addition, the Service uses the Internet to inform potential applicants.  The Service also hosts mentoring sessions for interested applicants.  At these information sessions police officers sit down and talk to applicants about all facets of policing (training, physical requirements etc).

One of the concerns raised by the sub-committee was how the Service was outreaching to Toronto’s aboriginal community.  The subcommittee therefore recommended

“That the Police Services Board convene an outreach seminar within a reasonable time; in conjunction with the Community Policing Support Unit and the Employment Unit, focussing on police recruitment and Police Foundation courses, involving aboriginal Chiefs and Elders for the purpose of encouraging and supporting such initiatives in an endeavour to interest and involve young aboriginals, who reside within this jurisdiction, in policing careers.”

The subcommittee also raised concerns about possible systemic barriers in the recruitment process.  Insp. Smollet advised that the Ministry of the Solicitor General together with the Ontario Association of Chiefs of Police (OACP) have developed the testing system.  One concern that has been identified was women’s high failure rate on a certain physical test.  As a result, the Service has opened the gym so people can practice on the physical tests.  Women applicants have been advised to focus on this one upper body test and as a result the failure rate has dropped.

The sub-committee was also provided with an “Applicant Ranking System” that shows the points associated to each applicant.

Outstanding Items

The committee reviewed the outstanding items and concurred with the proposed meeting dates.

A. ITEM
1. SUBCOMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
PROPOSED MEETING DATE

Report on application fees
April 12th meeting: “That S/Sgt. Robin Breen to request the Employment Office to provide a report for the next Race Relations Sub-Committee with statistics to demonstrate that the application is not a deterrent to recruits of minority heritage.”  


October 25 

Employment Equity
· Deferred from April 12, 1999 meeting

· Board directed that subcommittee, City Toronto Network on Policing Committee and the City Access and Equity office be invited to attend when this report is considered.
February 7 

so that other organisations can be invited

Police stops and presentation by Professor S. Wortley
This issue was raised at the April 12th meeting by Ms Hudson.  She advised the committee that she would meet with the Chief to discuss this matter.

Subcommittee recommendation:  “That S/Sgt Robin Breen will approach the Chief’s Youth Advisory Group to prepare a report and bring to the Race Relations Sub-committee.”  (April 12, 1999 meeting)

Danielle McLaughlin approached Prof. Scot Wortley and asked him to attend the October 25th meeting.

The subcommittee recommended that the “Director of Human Resources walk-through the selection process and speak to the background check, feedback, issues of applicants at the August 30, 1999 subcommittee meeting.”


December 6

December 6

December 6

October 25

Handbook on the mentally ill


“That S/Sgt. Robin Breen will bring booklets on these issues to the next meeting.”  (April 12, 1999 meeting) .  The subcommittee also recommended: “defer this issue for further presentation to the subcommittee when the booklets are completed.”  (June 21, 1999 meeting)


The handbook is under-development.  It is recommended that this issue be dealt with at the April meeting.



Chairman Gardner advised the subcommittee that the province is in the process of developing a handbook.  With regard to the handbook on the mentally ill, the subcommittee adopted the following recommendation: that the Ministry of the Solicitor General consult with the Toronto Police Services Board’s Sub Committee on Race Relations with regard to the development of their handbook on mental illness.

Other Business

The subcommittee was advised about an open house at the ETF on November 18th, 1999. 

Next Meeting

The next meeting is scheduled for Monday December 6, 1999, from 5:30 – 7:30.  The proposed agenda is “police stops”.  Ms McLaughlin, CCLA, has provided some background materials as well as has requested that Prof. Scot Wortley attend a subcommittee meeting. 

The subcommittee recommended that it meet every two months on Mondays (e.g., 2nd Monday of every 2nd month).  The following are proposed dates: February 7, April 10, June 12, August 14, October 10, and December 11.  The meeting will be from 5:30 – 7:30 in the 7th floor boardroom, 40 College Street.

The Board approved the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#473. REQUEST FOR FUNDS - VICTIM SERVICES VOLUNTEER APPRECIATION EVENT
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 26, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



VICTIM SERVICES VOLUNTEER APPRECIATION EVENT

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board provide funding in the amount of $3,500.00 from the Board’s Special Fund to assist with the Annual Volunteer Appreciation Event for the Victim Services Program Volunteers. (In accordance with Special Fund - Criteria: Objective #1 - Board/Community Relations).

BACKGROUND:

In 1991, the Victim Services Program began to recruit and train community volunteers to provide support to victims of crime.  Victim Services volunteers are trained to provide crisis intervention, and will support any victim of any situation referred to the program by a police officer. Victims of domestic violence, elder abuse, family members of a traffic fatality, a suicide or homicide victim or any person who has been victimised in some way are offered support.  Victim Services will assist any victim struggling with the criminal justice  system.  Since the inception and ongoing development of Victim Services, the volunteer program has achieved a great deal of success.  As we continue to encounter more occurrences of violence and as Police Officers increasingly call upon the Victim Services Program to provide an effective and timely response, the role of volunteers has become increasingly more important.

The tentative date for this year’s event is Thursday, December 16, 1999, and will include, a buffet dinner, the Volunteer of the Year Award, Volunteer presentations, and other awards. 

The Board has funded the Annual Volunteer Appreciation Event since 1993.  To demonstrate the Board’s gratitude for the work of the Victim Services Volunteers, I am recommending that the Board provide funding in the amount of $3,500.00 from the Board’s Special Fund to assist with the Annual Volunteer Appreciation Volunteer Event for the Victim Services Program Volunteers. 

Lynda Vickers, Executive Director of Victim Services Program of Toronto, Incorporated, 808-7035, will be present to answer any questions.

The Board approved the foregoing.
THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#474. REQUEST FOR FUNDS - MISSION STATEMENT FRAMING
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 20, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



Mission Statement Framing

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board provide financial assistance in the amount of $2600.00 from the Board’s Special Fund to partially fund framing and distribution of framed copies of the Service’s Mission Statement and Core Values. (In accordance with Board Special Fund – Policy Objective #3 – Board/Service Relations) .

BACKGROUND:

As part of the Beyond 2000 Implementation project, members of the Service developed a Mission Statement and  Core Values document. The display version of this document is currently on view in the lobby of Headquarters, near the Duty Desk.

The document speaks to the direction of our Service and the common values we share in our professional lives. It is now an integral part of the way we do business. One of the major components of discussion during the development of the document was that it should be distributed as widely as possible within our organization. To that end, a smaller version, suitable for framing, was designed and printed. It is my intention to supply each Unit within the Service as well as all Board members with framed copies of the Mission Statement / Core Values document.

The cost of the framing is approximately $5,200.00. I am requesting that the Special Fund be utilized to provide half of the funding required for this project.  The remaining balance will be found within the Service’s 1999 Operating Budget.
Sgt. Stu Eley (local 8-7075) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the foregoing.
THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#475. ACCOUNTS:  HICKS, MORLEY, HAMILTON, STEWART & STORIE – LEGAL FEES
The Board was in receipt of the following report SEPTEMBER 30, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



ACCOUNT - HICKS, MORLEY, HAMILTON, STEWART & STORIE (STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT 1999.07.01 TO 1999.07.31) 

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of the attached account of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie in the total amount of $20,320.22.

BACKGROUND:

Attached is a statement of account from the legal firm of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie in the total amount of $20,320.22 for professional services rendered during the period of 1999.07.01 to 1999.07.31.

I request that the Board approve payment of this account.  This report corresponds with additional information provided on the confidential agenda.

The A/Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the 1999 budget account #76510 to finance this expenditure.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources (8-7864), and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board was also in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 20, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



ACCOUNT – HICKS, MORLEY, HAMILTON, STEWART & STORIE (STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT 1999.08.01 TO 1999.08.31) 

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of the attached account of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie in the total amount of $35,364.17.

BACKGROUND:

Attached is a statement of account from the legal firm of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie, in the total amount of $35,364.17 for professional services rendered during the period of 1999.08.01 to 1999.08.31.

I request that the Board approve payment of this account.  This report corresponds with additional information provided on the confidential agenda.

The A/Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the 1999 budget account #76510 to finance this expenditure.

Mr. William Gibson, Director of Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board was also in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 20, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



ACCOUNT – HICKS, MORLEY, HAMILTON, STEWART & STORIE (STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT 1999.08.01 TO 1999.08.31) 

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of the attached account of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie in the total amount of $4,772.20.

BACKGROUND:

Attached is a statement of account from the legal firm of Hicks, Morley, Hamilton, Stewart & Storie, in the total amount of $4,772.20 for professional services rendered during the period of 1999.08.01 to 1999.08.31.

I request that the Board approve payment of this account.  This report corresponds with additional information provided on the confidential agenda.

The A/Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the 1999 budget account #76514 to finance this expenditure.

Mr. William Gibson, Director of Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#476. ACCOUNTS   FRASER MILNER – LEGAL FEES
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 21, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



ACCOUNT – FRASER MILNER (STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT 1999.03.11 TO 1999.04.01) 

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of the attached account of Fraser Milner in the total amount of $574.77.

BACKGROUND:

Attached is a statement of account from the legal firm of Fraser Milner in the total amount of $574.77 for professional services rendered during the period of 1999.03.11 to 1999.04.01.

I request that the Board approve payment of this account.  This report corresponds with additional information provided on the confidential agenda.

The A/Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the 1999 budget account #76510 to finance this expenditure.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources (8-7864), and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer questions, if required.

The Board approved the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#477. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION:
DET. GREGORY COLE (4851)
P.C. KEVIN BOYD (7096)
P.C. KAROL GIEDROYC (802)
DET. SHAWN GETTY (1237)
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 4, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of the accounts from: i) Mr. Harry Black, Q.C., Barrister, in the amount of $20,821.16 for his defence of Detective Gregory Cole #4851 and Police Constables Kevin Boyd #7096 and Karol Giedroyc #802; and, ii) Mr. Earl Levy, Q.C., Barrister, in the amount of $11,277.07 for his representation of Detective Shawn Getty #1237.
BACKGROUND:

Detectives Gregory Cole #4851 and Shawn Getty #1237 and Police Constables Kevin Boyd #7096 and Karol Giedroyc #802 have requested payment of legal fees under the legal indemnification clause of the Uniform Collective Agreement.  The statement of account from Mr. Harry Black, Q.C., Barrister, in the total amount of $20,821.16 with respect to Det. Gregory Cole, P.C. Kevin Boyd, and P.C. Karol Giedroyc’s legal indemnification has been received.  Also, the statement of account from Mr. Earl Levy, Q.C., Barrister, in the total amount of $11,277.07 with respect to Det. Shawn Getty’s legal indemnification has been received.
It has been determined that these accounts are proper for payment and I request approval from the Board to pay them.  The Toronto Legal Department has confirmed the fees to be reasonable and necessary.

The Acting Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the liabilities budget, Account #76511 – Legal defence of officers, to finance this expenditure.

This report corresponds with additional information provided on the Confidential Agenda.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#478. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION:
P.C. MORGAN ROBINSON (829)
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 14, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve payment of an account of $711.55 from James John Burke, Barrister, Solicitor and Notary Public for his representation of Police Constable Morgan Robinson #829.

BACKGROUND:

Police Constable Morgan Robinson #829 has requested payment of legal fees under the legal indemnification clause of the Uniform Collective Agreement.  The statement of account from James John Burke, Barrister, Solicitor and Notary Public in the total amount of $711.55 with respect to the above mentioned officer’s legal indemnification has been received.

It has been determined that this account is proper for payment and I request approval from the Board to pay it.  The Toronto Legal Department has confirmed the fees to be reasonable and necessary.

The Acting Chief Administrative Officer – Policing has certified that funds are available in the liabilities budget, Account #76511 – Legal defence of officers, to finance this expenditure.

This report corresponds with additional information provided on the Confidential Agenda.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#479. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION:
PEO DAYNE ALEXANDER (65433)
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 14, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board deny payment of an account of $8,515.79 from Iain T. Donnell, Barrister, Solicitor and Notary Public for his representation of Parking Enforcement Officer Dayne Alexander (65433).

BACKGROUND:

Parking Enforcement Officer Dayne Alexander (65433) has requested payment of legal fees under the legal indemnification clause of the Unit “C” Collective Agreement.  The statement of account from Iain T. Donnell, Barrister, Solicitor and Notary Public in the total amount of $8,515.79 with respect to the above-mentioned Parking Enforcement Officer’s legal indemnification has been received.

This report corresponds with additional information provided on the Confidential Agenda.

It is recommended that payment of this account be denied. 

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the recommendation of the Chief of Police not to provide legal indemnification in this case.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#480. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION:
P.C. JOHN MARTINIUK (3628)
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 14, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board deny payment of an account of $2,843.13 from Harry G. Black, Q.C., Barrister and Solicitor for his representation of Police Constable John Martiniuk #3628.

BACKGROUND:

Police Constable John Martiniuk #3628 has requested payment of legal fees under the legal indemnification clause of the Uniform Collective Agreement.  The statement of account from Harry G. Black, Q.C., Barrister and Solicitor in the total amount of $2,843.13 with respect to the officer’s legal indemnification has been received.

This report corresponds with additional information provided on the Confidential Agenda.

It is recommended that payment of this account be denied.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the recommendation of the Chief of Police not to provide legal indemnification in this case.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#481. TORONTO POLICE SERVICE'S YOUTH ADVISORY GROUP
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 26, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



TORONTO POLICE SERVICES YOUTH ADVISORY GROUP

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve a four-month extension of time to provide a report on the recommendations of the Toronto Police Services Youth Advisory Group.

BACKGROUND:

In June 1998 the Toronto Police Services Board created a Youth Advisory Group to begin an outreach initiative with young people in Toronto.  Its mandate was to provide a new link between the Board and young people that would enable youth to meet directly with Board members and more effectively share their opinion and concerns.

The Board appointed Councillor Sherene Shaw as Chair of the Youth Advisory Group.   Mr. Jeff Lyons and Ms. Sylvia Hudson were appointed as members and Mr. Norm Gardner, Chairman of the Police Services Board was appointed as an ex-officio member.

In May 1999, Sherene Shaw tendered a report containing fifteen recommendations to the Police Services Board (Board Minute 249/99 refers).  Two recommendations were made to the Police Services Board that were adopted:

1. That the Board approve in principle the fifteen recommendations contained in this report.

2.
That the Chief of Police be directed to report back to the Board by September 1999 with an implementation plan for the said recommendations.

The report of the Youth Advisory Group, which contained the fifteen recommendations, was sent to the Community Policing Support Unit (CPSU) for analysis and comment.

The report has a singular focus, that being an improvement in the relationship between the police and the youth in Toronto, however, the fifteen recommendations will have an impact on numerous units within the organization.   Furthermore, many of the recommendations will have Service wide policy implications regarding service delivery and training. Personnel from Corporate Planning, Training and Education, the Employment Office and CPSU will have to be consulted to properly evaluate the recommendations and develop an implementation process.   In addition recommendations 3, 4, 5 and 7 will have a direct impact on divisional unit commanders’ allocation of resources.   To properly access the feasibility of implementing those recommendations it will be necessary to consult with all seventeen divisional unit commanders and request their input.  

In view of the foregoing, it is anticipated that a complete analysis of the recommendations and an implementation plan will be submitted at the Board’s January 2000 meeting.  

It is recommended that the Board approve this request for a four-month extension of time to provide a report containing an implementation plan.  

Superintendent William Blair, 808-7084, of the Community Policing Support Unit, will be present to answer any questions.

The Board approved the foregoing and recommended that the report be submitted in conjunction with the results of the Youth & Police Action Committee 

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#482. RESULTS OF THE TORONTO POLICE - YOUTH HIGH SCHOOL ALL-STAR BASKETBALL CLASSIC
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 12, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



The Toronto Police - Youth High School All-Star Basketball Classic

RECOMMENDATION:

That the Board receive the following report for information.  (In accordance with the Board Special Fund Policy Objective #2 Service/Community Relations).
BACKGROUND:

The Toronto Police Service, recognizing its need to enhance its relationship with the youth in various communities within the City of Toronto hosted the first annual Toronto Police High School All-Star Basketball Classic on May 2, 1999, at the Air Canada Centre. The High School All Star Basketball game has been a mainstay in the City of Toronto for the past 28 years.  A significant number of student athletes can attribute the continuation of their post secondary education to their appearance in this game.  

In the past this event was a one game affair, consisting of male athletes from the City of Toronto, against their counterparts from the State of Michigan.  For 1999, the event organizers felt that from a marketing viewpoint, it would be more feasible to extend invitations to teams from the Western New York area.  Therefore on Sunday May 2, two All-Star (male & female) teams from the City of Toronto played against their counter parts representing Western New York.  

Tryouts for the Toronto High school teams were held at the Monarch Park Collegiate Institute during the month of April, where 103 males and 56 females, displayed their talents and skills to the selection committee.  In addition, four of the teams, (male and female) that participated in the Police Youth Basketball League (P.Y.B.L.) during the summer of 1998, competed for the Community All – Star Championship.  The P.Y.B.L. finalists were selected based on the results of a weekend tournament that was held on April 30 – May 1.  

The format on May 2 and the final scores were as follows:

· 10:30 a.m.  Driftwood C.C. vs. Regent Park C.C. (P.Y.B.L.)   (45 – 20)

· 11:30 a.m.  North Kipling C.C. vs Regent Park C.C. (P.Y.B.L.)   (48 – 41)

· 1:00 p.m. Toronto Women's All Stars vs. Western New York Women's All Stars (79 – 44)

· 3:00 p.m. Toronto Men's All Stars vs. Western New York Men's All Stars (88 - 72)

GOALS AND OBJECTIVES:

The goals and objectives of this project are consistent with the Board’s Special Fund Policy - Objective # 2 Service/Community Relations.

Purpose: 
To enhance the goodwill and community outreach for the Board and the Toronto Police, by participating in and/or funding community events and functions.

SPONSORING ORGANIZATION:

This event was organized in partnership with the following corporate sponsors:

Major Sponsors




Secondary Sponsors
Toronto Police Service



Gatorade 




Nike Toronto




McDonalds

Pro Action Organization



Basketball Ontario

Toronto Raptors Basketball Club

Air Canada Centre

The league co-ordinators budgeted for $14,000.00 to host the event, $8,000.00 of which was provided by the Police Services Board and $6,000.00 from the ProAction organization.  ProAction is a community funded organization, committed to programs that focus on personal police youth interaction; (particularly the disadvantaged) and provides an opportunity for community involvement that reflect a positive image of the Toronto Police Service.

A final tabulation indicated that the cost for the event came to $8,385.18.  This was due to the fact that the use of the Air Canada Centre and its support staff was donated.  All other costs associated with the Centre were union related.  Please refer to the accompanying budget for a full breakdown of the costs incurred for this event.

POLICE RESOURCES:

The community teams from the Police Youth Basketball League were coached by officers from various divisions of the Toronto Police Service.  Additionally, a significant number of serving and retired officers as well as some local high school coaches, volunteered their time to assist in co-ordinating this event.  A number of auxiliary officers from Central Field Command were also present to provide security.

The organizing committee wishes to extend their gratitude to:

· the Police Services Board for their generousity and vision

· the ProAction organization for their undying support for programs of this nature

· Steve Stavros and Associates for their magnanimous donation towards the use of the Air Canada Centre

· Staff Inspector Ken Cenzura and the Forensic Identification Unit for their superb photographic coverage

· Auxiliary Staff Superintendent Ben Lau and his officers who provided security at the Centre

· The 80 community and high school volunteers that assisted the organizing committee during the tryouts, tournament and the games at the Air Canada Centre.

Superintendent William Blair of the Community Policing Support Unit and Constable Trevor Bennett (local 8-7145) of the Employment Office, will be in attendance to answer any questions that may arise.

The Board received the foregoing.

1999 Toronto Police Youth All-Star Basketball Classic

Budget

Funding Sources

Toronto Police Services Board




$8,000.00

ProAction







$6,000.00
Total








14,000.00

Expenditures

Air Canada Centre







-$4,667.33

Tournament Trophies







    - 862.50

Administration (community tryouts)





     -300.86

Administration (mailing & envelope costs)




     -110.44

Press Conference (food & refreshments for dignitaries)


     -309.06

Food & refreshment for auxiliary and Community Volunteers

     -608.00

Gifts for participants







     -314.53

Referees, minor officials and medical staff




     -850.00

G.S.T.









     -139.20

Amusement Tax







     -199.52

Misc. costs








       -23.74

Total Expenditures







  $8,385.18

Funds remaining







  $5,614.82

Profits

Gate receipts
($5.00 per person)



  $1,981.28

*The organizing committee is pleased to announce that out of the remaining balance of $5,614.82, a cheque for $2,807.41 will be sent to both the Police Services Board and the ProAction Organization.  In addition, the profits from the gate receipts ($1,918.28) will be presented to ProAction to assist in future community events.*

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#483. PROFESSIONAL STANDARDS:
SEMI ANNUAL REPORT:

JANUARY - JUNE 1999
The Board was in receipt of the following report NOVEMBER 3, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:
PROFESSIONAL STANDARDS REPORT

RECOMMENDATION:
THAT the Board receive this report for information.

BACKGROUND:

At its meeting of June 13, 1996, the Board approved the criteria and format for the Professional Standards Report, to be submitted on a semi annual basis. (Board Minute 199/96 refers).  Subsequent to the amendments of the Police Services Act in November 1997, and following a compilation of all Board minutes surrounding the revised complaints system, the Board amended its reporting policy in June 1999. (Board Minute 260/99 refers)

Accordingly, the Professional Standards Report has been completed and is being distributed to Board members under separate cover.

The report content and format is based on the data capture and analysis capabilities designed for use in the Professional Standards Information System (PSIS)
.  However, due to the delayed implementation of the PSIS, the version presented to the Board is a transition report.

As far as possible, this report is ordered in the approved format, however, its scope reflects the more limited capabilities of the existing user-specific Professional Standards systems.  Prescribed revisions to the report, as required by Direction 32 contained in Board Minute 260/99 have been, as far as possible, incorporated into this report.  It should be noted, however, that until such time as historical data can be generated for the newly defined classifications and indicators, trend analysis will be limited to those areas where there is appropriate and comparable historical data.  Finally, trend indicators which were previously included in the Professional Standards Report, have been omitted from this Interim Report as there is minimal, if any, discernible changes in these characteristics over a six month period.  It is the intention of Professional Standards to include these indicators in the Annual Report.

Professional Standards is committed to providing full access to this report and to that end, a copy of the report will be forwarded to all unit commanders.  Members will be advised of the availability of the report through the Roll Call portion of LIVELINK.
At the October 19th, 1999 Board meeting, three motions were approved regarding the status of public complaints and the manner of notification given to complainants. (Board Minute 447/99 refers)

With regard to Motion 2, Mr. Wainberg has been provided with a copy of the Professional Standards Report as distributed to the Board members.  The copy was mailed to his business address at the Law Union of Ontario.

Motion 3 refers to a legislated provision contained within the Police Services Act.  In Part V, at s. 59 (6), where a decision has been rendered that a complaint is to be classified as frivolous, vexatious, made in bad faith, more than six months after the fact or the complainant was not directly affected, the complainant must be notified in writing.  In addition, at s. 64 (6) where a complaint is to be terminated by virtue of the fact that it is unsubstantiated, a similar provision for notifying the complainant exists.

Members of the Service are currently abiding by these requirements.  The onus to provide the written decision/notification to the complainant is emphasised in the proposed complaint procedures being presented to the Board via the Policy & Budget Sub-committee.  The phrase "no further action" is included in the text of the letter, following the classification or disposition indicator, to provide the complainant with a status update for the matter.

It is recommended that the Board receive this report from Professional Standards for information.  Superintendent Paul Gottschalk of Professional Standards (local 8-7708) and Ms. Susan Deane of Corporate Planning (local 8-7769) will be in attendance to answer questions, if required.

The Board noted that, with regard to Chart 1-4 pertaining to the disposition of complaints, OCCPS reviewed 48 dispositions at the request of the complainants and over-ruled the Service’s decision in 5 cases.

The Board received the foregoing and approved the following Motion:

1.
THAT, with regard to Chart 1-5 pertaining to the increase in the disposition of complaints by informal resolution, the next Professional Standards report include details of the 13 complaints that resulted in an agreement type of “other” and the 8 complaints identified as “not specified”; and

2. THAT future Professional Standards reports include the following:

(a)
an analysis of any dispositions that are challenged by the complainants and subsequently over-ruled by OCCPS

 (b)
reasons for delay in any cases where the investigation of a complaint exceeds six months.
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#484. UPDATE ON RESPONSE TO THE MAY/ILES INQUEST & THE SERVICE'S RESPONSE TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 26, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



(1) 
RESPONSE TO MAY/ILES INQUEST





(2) 
REVIEW OF THE SERVICE’S RESPONSE TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board receive the following report

BACKGROUND:

The Board at its meeting on July 22, 1999 received two reports pertaining to the above noted subjects.  Also received at that meeting was a report submitted by Member Olivia Chow that raised several issues concerning both reports.

The first report, Response to the May/Iles Inquest (Board Minute #329/99 refers), and the second report, Review of the Service’s Response to Domestic Violence (Board Minute #330/99 refers) were approved by the Board along with the following motions. 

· THAT the Chief of Police review the issues contained in the report from Board Member Chow and provide a further report to the Board with comments following the review. (This motion pertained to the Response to May/Iles Inquest)

· THAT the Chief of Police contact organizations that represent women’s issues or have a specific focus on domestic violence issues and invite them to provide comments regarding the Service’s Domestic Violence Policy at the Board’s September meeting. (This motion pertained to the Review of the Service’s Response to Domestic Violence)

Following the Board’s July meeting, members of the Board, members of the Service and numerous community groups met on several occasions to discuss the subject material pertaining to the aforementioned motions.  

On Wednesday, October 13, 1999 members of the Community Policing Support Unit and the Sexual Assault Squad had a final meeting with several representatives of various community agencies to discuss changes to the Domestic Violence Manual and the Directive.  Those changes have now been completed and the Manual and Directive were presented to the Board at the October 19, 1999 meeting.

Members of the following community agencies have been consulted by Service members and have contributed to the development of the Domestic Violence Manual and Directive. 
Assaulted Women’s Help-line

Breakthrough/YMCA

Family Service Association of Toronto

Flemington Neighbourhood Services

Marvin Morten Centre

Native Child and Family Services of Toronto

North York Family Violence Committee

Toronto Police Service Aboriginal Unit

Victim Services of Toronto

Victim Witness Program -- Minister of the Attorney General and Correctional Services

Woman Abuse Council of Toronto

Women’s College Hospital -- Domestic Violence Care Centre

St Christopher House, and 

Education Wife Assault.

The Board at its October 19, 1999 meeting received a report (item 60 on the agenda) from Member, Olivia Chow.  The report was an update on some of the meetings and discussions that had been held by members of the Service and the above organizations.  

During the meeting Member Oliva Chow verbally indicated that issues concerning the above two motions have now been appropriately addressed.

Superintendent William Blair and Sergeant Nadia Horodynsky will be in attendance and available to respond to questions. 

The Board received the foregoing and viewed a short video that was shown on domestic violence issues.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#485. PAID DUTY RATES - JANUARY 1, 2000
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 28, 1999 from Norman Gardner, Chairman:

SUBJECT:



PAID DUTY RATES - JAN. 1, 2000

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board receive the attached notification from the Toronto Police Association with respect to an increase in paid duty rates effective January 1, 2000.

BACKGROUND:

Article 20:01 of the collective agreement stipulates the following with respect to paid duty rates:

“The rate to be paid to each member for special services requested of the Force for control of crowds or for any other reason, shall be determined by the Association and the Board shall be advised by the Association of the said rate when determined or of any changes therein.”

Police Services Board records indicate that the paid duty rates were last adjusted on January 1, 1999.  Effective that date, the rate for all classifications of constable was $43.00 per hour.  The attached notice establishes a new rate of $44.00 per hour for constables.

I recommend that the Board receive the attached notification from the Toronto Police Association with respect to an increase in paid duty rates effective January 1, 2000.

The Board received the foregoing.

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 22, 1999

#486. RESPONSE REGARDING "POLICE PURSUITS"
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 8, 1999 from A. Anne McLellan, Minister of Justice and Attorney General of Canada:

Thank you for your correspondence of May 7, 1999, regarding police pursuits.  I apologize for the delay in responding.  As you may be aware, on April 16, 1999, the House of Commons gave a second reading to Private Member’s Bill C-440, An Act to amend the Criminal Code (flight).  They referred this bill to the Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights, and the Committee began its hearings on May 12, 1999.

In addition, the topic of evading police (police pursuits) was discussed by federal/provincial/territorial deputy ministers of Justice in February 1999.  A working group of officials from several provinces is now examining the issue.

I look forward to the report of the Standing Committee on Bill C-440 and the results of study by federal-provincial officials on the topic of evading police (police pursuits).

Thank you for sharing the concerns of the Toronto Police Services Board about police pursuits.

The Board received the foregoing.
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#487. RESPONSE REGARDING "VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IN RELATIONSHIPS POLICY"
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 29, 1999 from James M. Flaherty, Attorney General:

Thank you very much for your letter dated August 6, 1999, in which you refer to the implementation of a protocol similar to the “Violence Against Women in Relationships Policy”.

The Ontario government has proven to be a leader in helping victims of domestic violence.  To date, over 90% of the recommendations that resulted from the inquest into the death of Arlene May have been implemented or are in progress.  Ontario is also committed to finding more and better ways to address this complex crime.

I understand that the Ministry of the Solicitor General has received a similar letter from you and will be looking into the policy from British Columbia.  Staff from my ministry will be pleased to assist in any way possible with the development of any similar protocol or policy here in Ontario.

The Board was also in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 6, 1999 from David H. Tsubouchi, Solicitor General:

The Board received the foregoing.
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#488. LETTER OF APPRECIATION
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 6, 1999 from Robert Howald, 1999 Public Service Division Chair, United Way of Greater Toronto:

The Board received the foregoing.
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#489. BOARD MEETING, SUB-COMMITTEE AND BOARD MEMBER TRAINING SCHEDULE FOR THE YEAR 2000
The Board was in receipt of the following report NOVEMBER 9, 1999 from Norman Gardner, Chairman:

SUBJECT:



BOARD MEETING, SUB-COMMITTEE AND BOARD MEMBER TRAINING SCHEDULE FOR THE YEAR 2000

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board approve the meeting dates for the year 2000.

BACKGROUND:

I recommend that the Board approve the following meeting dates for the year 2000.  Wherever possible, meetings have been scheduled so that they do not conflict with City of Toronto Council or committee dates.

Board Meetings

Board meetings begin with an in-camera meeting at 10:30 AM in the 7th Floor Boardroom.  The public meetings begin at 1:30 PM in the 2nd Floor Auditorium at Police Headquarters, 40 College Street.

Wednesday  January 26

Thursday July 27



Thursday February 24


Thursday August 31

Monday March 27


Thursday September 28

Monday May 1



Thursday October 26

Thursday June 1



Thursday November 23

Thursday June 29



Thursday December 14

Policy & Budget Sub-committees

Sub-committee meetings are scheduled from 9:00 AM to 12 Noon in the 7th Floor Boardroom at Police Headquarters, 40 College Street.

Friday January 21



Friday August 25

Friday February 18


Friday September 22

Friday March 31



Friday October 20

Friday April 14



Friday November 17

Friday May 26



Friday December 8

Friday June 23

Friday July 21

Board Member Training

The following dates, from 4:00 PM to 8:00 PM, are reserved for Board member training sessions.   Training sessions will be held in the 7th Floor Boardroom at Police Headquarters, 40 College Street.

Monday January 24

Monday May 15

Monday November 27

The Board approved the foregoing and the following Motion:

THAT the Board also approve the following schedule for Audit Subcommittee meetings:

Friday, February 11


10:00 AM – 12:00 PM

Friday, May 05


10:00 AM – 12:00 PM

Friday, July 07


10:00 AM – 12:00 PM

Friday, September 08

10:00 AM – 12:00 PM
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#490. POLICE SERVICES BOARD - APPOINTMENTS OF BOARD MEMBERS TO THE POLICY & BUDGET AND AUDIT SUB-COMMITTEES
The Board was in receipt of the following report NOVEMBER 2, 1999 from Norman Gardner, Chairman:

SUBJECT:



POLICE SERVICES BOARD – APPOINTMENT OF BOARD MEMBER TO THE POLICY AND BUDGET, AUDIT SUBCOMMITTEES

RECOMMENDATION:

1.
THAT the Board appoint a Board member to replace Councillor Sgro on the Board’s the Policy and Budget Sub-Committee.





2.
THAT the Board appoint a Board member to replace Councillor Sgro on the Board’s the Audit Sub-Committee.

BACKGROUND:

POLICY AND BUDGET SUBCOMMITTEE

The Board at its meeting of July 16, 1998 created a Policy and Budget Sub-committee (Minute 309/98 refers).  

The Board at its January 28, 1999 meeting approved the following membership for the Sub-committee:  the Chair of the Board and a minimum of 2 Board members.   The Board also approved that quorum will be considered to be two members of the Board.  The Board then appointed the following members to the sub-committee:  Councillor Sgro and Emilia Valentini.  

Since Ms Sgro is no longer a member of the Board, the Board needs to appoint another member to sit on this subcommittee.  Therefore it is recommended that the Board appoint a replacement for Councillor Sgro. 

The next regularly scheduled meetings of the Policy and Budget Sub-Committee meetings are:  Monday November 29, 10 – 12; Tuesday November 30, 10 – 12 and  Wednesday December 7, 10 –12.

AUDIT SUBCOMMITTEE

The Board at its meeting of April 23, 1998 created an Audit Sub-Committee with the following mandate and membership (Board Minute 170/98 refers):

Mandate:

a.
the Chief of Police, in consultation with the Board, establish annual internal audit priorities,

b.
to review audit recommendations that pertain to policy and/or effective management of the police service

c.
to review the Chief’s responses to audits and to ensure that any necessary recommendations are forwarded to the Board

d.
to conduct a year-end review of the audit priorities in consultation with the Chief

e.
to establish the timelines for the receipt of updates on the implementation of recommendations pertaining to policy and effective management.

The Board also directed the sub-committee to meet on a quarterly basis (Minute 170/98 refers).

Membership:

The Audit Sub-Committee shall consist of the Chair of the Board, the Chief of Police, the Chair of the Service’s Executive Review Committee and a minimum of 2 members of the Board.

The Board later approved the membership of the Audit Sub-Committee to consist of Board Chairman Norman Gardner; Board Vice Judy Sgro, and Board Member Sandy Adelson.  Since Ms Sgro is no longer a member of the Board, the Board needs to appoint another member to sit on this subcommittee.

Therefore it is recommended that the Board appoint a replacement for Councillor Sgro. 

The next meetings of the Audit Sub-Committee are Tuesday November 30, 1 – 3 pm and Wednesday December 7, 1 – 3 pm. 

Judith Pfeifer (8-8090), Police Services Board Office, is available to answer any questions regarding this report.

The Board appointed Councillor Chow to replace Councillor Sgro on these two committees.
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#491. REVIEW OF THE INVESTIGATION OF SEXUAL ASSAULTS - CITY AUDiTOR'S REPORT
The Board was in receipt of the following report NOVEMBER 10, 1999 from Norman Gardner, Chairman:

SUBJECT:



REVIEW OF THE INVESTIGATION OF SEXUAL ASSAULTS – CITY AUDITOR’S REPORT 

RECOMMENDATIONS:

1.
THAT the Board receive the Auditor’s report and defer it for deputations at the January 26, 2000 Board meeting.

2. THAT the Protocol for Public Notification also be deferred until the January 26, 2000 Board meeting so it can be considered in conjunction with the audit. 

BACKGROUND

Mr. Jeff Griffiths, City Auditor released his report on “Review of the Investigation of Sexual Assaults – Toronto Police Service” to the City’s Audit Committee on October 25, 1999.   An executive summary of his report is attached.  Full copies of the report can be obtained from the Board office or by accessing the City’s website (www.city.toronto.on.ca).

The City Audit Committee has deferred its consideration of the report to its December 13, 1999 meeting. When they are completed with their review, the audit will be forwarded to City Council.

At this time, the City Audit Committee has forwarded a report to the Board only for our information.

Therefore I am recommending that the Board receive the Auditor’s report for information and the Board hear deputations at the January 26, 2000 Board meeting.  The Board office will ensure that members of Audit Reference Group and the City Audit Committee are informed of these recommendations.

Furthermore that the draft Protocol for Public Notification (Board Minute 411/99 appended) also be discussed at the January 26, 2000 Board Meeting.

Judith Pfeifer, 8-8090, can provide more information if required.

The Board approved the foregoing.
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#492. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATON - P.C. ROBERT COON (2891)
The Board was in receipt of the following report OCTOBER 18, 1999 from David J. Boothby, Chief of Police:

SUBJECT:



LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION

RECOMMENDATION:

THAT the Board deny payment of an account of $2,923.10 from Mr. Harry Black, Q.C., Barrister, for his representation of Police Constable Robert Coon #2891.

BACKGROUND:

Police Constable Robert Coon #2891 has requested payment of legal fees under the legal indemnification clause of the Uniform Collective Agreement.  The statement of account from Mr. Harry Black, Q.C., Barrister, in the total amount of $2,923.10 with respect to the above-mentioned Officer’s legal indemnification has been received.

This report corresponds with additional information provided on the Confidential Agenda.

It is recommended that payment of this account be denied.

Mr. William Gibson, Director, Human Resources, (8-7864) and Maria Ciani, Manager, Labour Relations (8-7837) will be in attendance to answer any questions the Board may have.

The Board approved the recommendation of the Chief of Police not to provide legal indemnification in this case.
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#493. ADJOURNMENT


Chairman

� The development of PSIS has been delayed again pending a review of budget and technical staff resources.





